INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 3 AUGUST 2006 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Allison (Chairman), Councillors Bainbridge, Dodd, Mallinson, Martlew, Patrick, Rutherford and Stockdale.

IOS.63/06
APOLOGY FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of the Deputy Chief Executive.

IOS.64/06
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Mallinson declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of IOS./06 (Integrated Service Delivery on an Area Basis) as she was a Council Board Member of the Carlisle Housing Association.

IOS.65/06
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

The Minutes of the meetings held on 20 April, 22 May and 22 June 2006 were agreed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

The Minutes of the meeting held on 13 July 2006, copies of which had been circulated, were noted.

IOS.66/06
CALL-IN OF DECISIONS

There were no matters which had been subject of call-in.

IOS.67/06
MONITORING OF THE FORWARD PLAN

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer presented Report LDS.49/06 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 August  2006 to 30 November 2006) issues which fell within the ambit of the Committee.  Members discussed the following matters:-

(a) The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer was asked to seek clarification as to when the Concessionary Fares report was to be submitted to this Committee as the Forward Plan entry did not specify a date.  Members considered that the matter would have implications for the Budget process.

(b) The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer reported that, whilst the Environmental Performance Manager had intended to submit a report on improving the environmental performance of the Council to this meeting, there were currently no new developments to report.  A report would be submitted to a future meeting.

(c) The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer was asked to investigate the reasons why the items on Making Space for Water and Carlisle Renaissance – Development Framework and Movement Strategy Phase 2 Public Consultation were scheduled to come to this Committee on 14 September 2006 when the decisions on the reports were to be made by the Executive on 29 August 2006.

RESOLVED – 1. That the report be noted.

2. That the Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer be requested to

(a) consult the Head of Revenues and Benefits Services and make arrangements, in consultation with the Chairman, for the Concessionary Fares report to be submitted to this Committee in time to submit comments back to the Executive as part of the Budget process.

(b) seek clarification from Officers on the scheduling of the Making Space for Water and Carlisle Renaissance – Development Framework and Movement Strategy Phase 2 Public Consultation reports as this Committee is dissatisfied at being asked to scrutinise these issues after decisions have been taken by the Executive.

IOS.68/06
WORK PROGRAMME

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer submitted the Work Programme for the Committee for 2006/07 and sought the views of Members regarding matters for subject reviews in 2006/07.

Following discussion, Members agreed that the following topics be chosen for subject reviews in 2006/07:-

Planning Obligations (through Section 106 Agreements);

Disability Issues – to include issues relating to dropped kerb provision, car parking for persons with disabilities and also sensory issues;

The Chairman said that he would prepare a paper for the next meeting on energy issues as a potential subject review.

Consideration was given to a subject review of the Car Parking Strategy.  At a meeting of the Executive in August 2004 the Portfolio Holder had reported that a comprehensive review of parking policy would be carried out in conjunction with the Local Transport Plan Review.  It was agreed that the Executive be requested to provide an update on progress with reviewing the car park strategy.

With regard to the subject review into Planning Obligations, Members noted that a training session in Planning matters was to be held shortly.  Whilst this was aimed at Development Control Committee Members, it was open for any Member of the City Council to attend.  The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer was requested to let Members know the date for this training as it would be helpful for Members of this Committee to attend.

RESOLVED –1.  That the following topics be chosen for subject reviews in 2006/07:-

Planning Obligations (through Section 106 Agreements);

Disability Issues – to include issues relating to dropped kerb provision, car parking for persons with disabilities and also sensory issues;

2. That it is noted that the Chairman is to prepare a paper for the next meeting on energy issues as a potential subject review.

3. That the Executive be requested to provide an update on progress with reviewing the car park strategy.

4.  That the Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer be requested to advise Members of the date for the Planning training as it would be helpful for Members of this Committee to attend.

IOS.69/06
PERFORMANCE MONITORING REPORT, 1ST QUARTER, APRIL – JUNE 2006
The Head of Policy and Performance Services, Ms Curr, submitted report PPP.36/06 presenting the first quarter performance information for 2006 for areas covered by the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee.  The information had been categorised in accordance with the Council’s key priorities of Cleaner, Greener, Safer and Learning City and the general performance of the Council.

Ms Curr highlighted the improvements in the way in which performance was presented to Members and monitored.  Future reports would only highlight those areas where service levels were deteriorating.

Action was being taken to introduce comparative information on performance indicators through the Council’s links with the Historic Cities Benchmarking Group, the Association of Public Service Institute and the Cumbria wide Performance Officers Group.

In considering the report, Members made the following comments and observations –

(a) A Member asked why the target for BV82bii (Total tonnage of household waste sent by the Authority for composting) had been set at a lower level than that which had been actually achieved the previous year.

Ms Curr undertook to check the reasons for this.  She pointed out that it was normal practice for more onerous targets to be set year on year wherever possible.  She would include an explanation in future reports where less onerous targets had been set.

(b) A Member referred to BV64 (Private sector vacant dwellings returned to occupation or demolished) and considered that, to put this Indicator into context, it would be helpful if the total number of unoccupied properties was included in the report. Another Member referred to BV106 (% of new homes built on brownfield sites) and considered that it would be useful to include the extent of the supply of such sites in future reports.

Ms Curr reported that figures on unoccupied properties were contained in the Housing Strategy and she would include them in future performance indicator reports.  It should also be possible to utilise the GIS system to plot the locations thereby identifying any particular hotspots.  She undertook to see whether it was possible to identify the extent of brownfield sites for inclusion in future performance indicator reports.

(c) A Member referred to the intention to develop the performance management framework further by integrating performance and financial planning and reporting so the financial impact of under, and over, performance, becomes more apparent.  The Member considered that this would link in to the ‘key lines of enquiry’ targets set to improve the Council’s Use of Resources Assessment.

(d) A Member considered that it would be helpful if the reasons for areas of deteriorating performance could be set out in the report, together with the actions to be taken to improve performance.

(e) A Member referred to customer satisfaction and the potential for this to go down even though performance indicators were not deteriorating.  At present, Members were not aware of customer satisfaction levels.

Ms Curr reported that customer satisfaction issues formed part of work which was regularly undertaken with Citizens Panels.  The last Citizens Panel had been asked questions about crime and disorder and safety issues and the results would be reported to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

The County Council was currently undertaking a countywide Quality of Life Survey and the results would be made available to all Local Authorities in the County.  In addition, the City Council was undertaking a Best Value User Satisfaction Survey in the Autumn and the results would be available early in the new year.

Ms Curr indicated that this Committee would be made aware of any particular issues affecting its work as the results of these surveys became available.

(f) A Member referred to BV109a, b and c and noted that the performance on determining planning applications was improving.

The Local Plans and Conservation Manager reported that the improved performance had been achieved as a result of staff overtime.  Action was being taken to recruit more staff in Planning as the current situation was not sustainable.

(g) Discussion arose on the intention for future reports to only highlight areas where performance was deteriorating.

Ms Curr reported that she intended to report in this way so that Members could focus on areas of deteriorating performance with a view to improvements being made.  She would use her discretion when deciding which performance indicators to include.  However, the final performance information report of the Municipal Year would show all the performance indicators so that Members could see a picture of overall performance.

(h) The Chairman referred to LP81 (Visitor numbers at Tourist Information Centres) and was concerned at the deteriorating performance, given the emphasis being placed on tourism as part of the Carlisle Renaissance initiative.

Ms Curr considered that the 2005/06 figures will have been affected by the aftermath of the floods and a general economic downturn.

A Member suggested that more people may be using the Internet to access information about tourism in Carlisle rather than physically visiting the Tourist Information Centre.  Ms Curr undertook to see whether the Tourist Information Centre monitored the use of their website and she would report back on this issue.

(i) Discussion arose on the way in which the predicted year end performance figures were calculated as they did not take into account any seasonal factors.

Ms Curr acknowledged this and stated that this was an area which would be developed in the future as it would improve the content and accuracy of the report.

Members generally commented that they found the format and layout of the information in the report easy to follow.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted and the Head of Policy and Performance Services be requested to investigate the matters raised by Members for inclusion in her next quarterly performance indicator report.

IOS.70/06
INTEGRATED SERVICE DELIVERY ON AN AREA BASIS

Pursuant to Minute IOS.33/06, the Area Maintenance Manager and the Head of Environmental Services gave a presentation to the Committee on Integrated Service Delivery on an Area Basis.

Report CS.39/06, summarising progress to date and proposing a range of options for further development, was a follow up to report CTS.24/04 considered by the Executive in December 2004.  Copies of both of those reports had been circulated to Members prior to the meeting.

Five Area Based Teams had been set up to provide services such as street cleaning, fly tipping removal, weed control, graffiti removal, highway repairs on claimed roads, clean ups of neglected areas and any other related services.  Staff worked on a co-ordinated basis to provide these services which had been well received by local communities.

Employees were supportive of the new method of working and took a great deal of pride in their work.  Sickness levels amongst this group of employees had reduced significantly.

Since the introduction of Area Based Teams, the amount of fly tipping in these areas had greatly increased.  Action was to be taken to use powers contained in the Clean Neighbourhoods and Environment Act 2005 to issue penalty notices for certain environmental offences and action against fly tippers would be included in this initiative.

Joint working with the Police was being discussed in relation to identifying crime hotspots involving the Area Teams.

Links with Community Centres were being made and Centre users were being encouraged to report problems in their areas that could be tackled by the Area Teams.

Links had also been made with the Probation Service, local Groups and interested people to take part in litter picks and some individuals had agreed to be supplied with litter-pickers so that they could keep a certain area clear of litter.  This was particularly useful in the rural area.

Investigations would be made into other Council services which may lend themselves to an area based approach.

There had been some particular issues arising as a result of experience of the new way of working:-

· Budgets were not always aligned to the Officers responsible for providing the area based service;

· Certain areas were the responsibility of the County Council, Carlisle Housing Association, other Housing Associations or other organisations/individuals and the condition of some of these areas could detract from the work of the City Council.  There was a need to see whether partnership working could be progressed.

Members unanimously expressed their satisfaction with the standard of the work being achieved by the Area Based Teams and which had led to a great improvement in the environment of these areas.

The following points were raised –

(a) A Member asked if one of the Teams could visit Carleton on occasion.

The Area Maintenance Manager undertook to arrange this.

(b) A Member asked who was responsible for cleaning Community Centre car parks, in particular, the one at Petteril Bank.

The Area Maintenance Manager said that the Area Team could do this if requested.

(c) A Member asked whether the Area Based Teams liaised with the Council’s Parks and Countryside Unit over cutting branches off trees.  She referred to trees at Robins Wood and at Laburnum Court where there were elderly residential dwellings.  She understood that the Housing Association responsible for these dwellings, Two Castles, had indicated that the City Council was responsible for this work.

The Head of Environmental Services confirmed that there was a good working relationship with the Green Spaces Team and co-operation on issues relating to tree pruning.

(d) A Member considered that there was a need for a realignment of Budgets to cover all of the work undertaken by the Area Based Teams.  Consideration should be given to increasing the number of Teams given the contribution they were making to the Council’s Cleaner, Greener, Safer corporate priority.

(e) A Member noted that there was no mention of the County’s Carlisle Area Committee or Neighbourhood Forums under partnership working.

The Head of Environmental Services confirmed that partnership working with these bodies did take place.  Staff had attended Neighbourhood Forum meetings and they had been encouraged to raise any problems in their areas which could be attended to by the Area Teams.

(f) A Member considered that action to educate schoolchildren about litter and for schools to become involved in litter picking projects would be helpful.  Householders should also take responsibility for litter on their frontage.

The Area Maintenance Manager considered that this was an area that could be further investigated.  Young people from the Yewdale Community Centre had taken part in a litter pick recently and had been very enthusiastic.

(g) A Member acknowledged that the Area Based Teams had made a massive improvement to the environment of estates.  However, there were occasions where complaints weren’t dealt with quickly.  There was a big problem with litter from bin bags in unadopted back lanes for instance.

The Head of Environmental Services accepted that this was a problem and that action was to be taken to educate the public to put out their refuse at the appropriate time.  The Enforcement Team would be looking at this problem and had the power to issue fines to people who put their refuse out early or in the wrong receptacle.

(h) A Member noted that the number of employees in the Area Teams had increased from 39 in 2004 to 46 presently.

The Head of Environmental Services reported that this was as a result of additional staff being transferred onto the Area Based Teams eg gulley cleaning staff.

(i) A Member was concerned at the number of householders who parked vehicles on grass verges outside their houses, thereby damaging the verge.

The Chairman reported that there was a rolling programme to replace grass verges with tarmac.

(j) The Chairman asked whether the Area Teams were physically based in the area they were responsible for.

The Area Maintenance Manager reported that equipment was stored at Bousteads Grassing.  Whilst it was necessary for a driver to pick up equipment each day, the rest of the employees reported to their area.  It was hoped to develop links with Community Centres to provide a physical base for Area Teams.

(k) Members noted that, whilst the Area Based Teams had been a success, the fact that parts of areas were the responsibility of Carlisle Housing Association or the County Council through their contractors, Amey, did make it difficult in co-ordinating work to show an overall improvement in an area.

The Head of Environmental Services responded that there were difficulties now that Carlisle Housing Association had ended the contract with the City Council to maintain certain open spaces on housing estates.  In addition, now that the County Council had contracted Amey for highways works, there was a need to engage with them over co-operation on highways matters.

RESOLVED – 1.  That this Committee unanimously expresses its satisfaction with the standard of the work being achieved by the Area Based Teams and which had led to a great improvement in the environment of these areas.

2.  That the Executive be requested to consider extending the scheme to other areas of the City, given the positive impact on the Cleaner, Greener, Safer corporate priority of the Council.  The Executive be also requested to investigate whether other Council services would be suitable for operation on an area basis.

3.  That the Executive be requested to explore the possibility of developing co-operation and partnership working with Carlisle Housing Association and the County Council’s highways contractor, Amey.

IOS.71/06
SUSTAINABILITY WORKING GROUP

Pursuant to Minute EX.153/06, the Chairman reported on the outcome of further discussions at the Executive meeting on 3 July 2006 regarding the wish of this Committee for Member representation on the Sustainability Working Group.

Minute EX.153/06 of the Executive of 3 July 2006 was submitted in which the Executive had reiterated its view that the Sustainability Working Group was an Officer Working Group and should not involve Members.  The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder had commented at the Executive meeting that he did not have a problem with this Committee forming a Working Group and receiving Officer support in that regard.

Members were dissatisfied with the Executive’s latest response and pointed to the fact that Officer ‘champions’ had been appointed for environmental issues and that these policies also explicitly included Members.  It would be useful for a Member of this Committee to serve on the Sustainability Working Group as a Member ‘champion’ in order to get the message across to all Members of the City Council.

RESOLVED – That the Executive be requested to further reconsider allowing a Member of this Committee to serve on the Sustainability Working Group for the reasons stated above.

(The meeting ended at 12 noon)

